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January 9, 2015

The Honorable Melvin L. Watt

Director

Federal Housing Finance Agency

400 Seventh Street, SW

Washington, D.C. 20024


RE:  Notice of Proposed Rulemaking – Membership Eligibility in Federal Home Loan Banks

            RIN 2590-AA39

Dear Director Watt:

On behalf of the 90 members of the Kansas Credit Union Association [KCUA], I write to express concerns with the Federal Housing Finance Agency’s [FHFA] proposed rule regarding membership eligibility in the Federal Home Loan Banks [FHLB].  The proposed rule includes significant changes to long-standing FHLB membership rules.  KCUA respectfully requests that the proposed rule be withdrawn.

Depending on the framework of the final rule, FHLB Topeka could lose up to six credit union members.  Valuable advance monies to existing members would be lost and annualized profitability would drop.  If the lost banks and insurance companies are factored in with the credit unions, the profitability number could drop by $5.1 million.  If this proposed rule is implemented, credit unions would be required to maintain 10% of their assets in residential mortgage loans on an ongoing basis, as well as 1-5% of their assets in long-term mortgage loans.  If these tests are met at initial membership into an FHLB, as the rule currently reads, credit unions should not be required to continually monitor the numbers to remain in compliance with the mandate.
Kansas credit unions provide valuable financial assistance to their communities and many rely on FHLB Topeka for advances and other products.  This loss of access would have a negative impact on their members.  The liquidity provided by FHLB Topeka is critical for credit unions to remain reliable and competitive, and the loss could hinder growth of the credit union system.  Continued access would be contingent on arbitrary regulatory requirements.
Subject to the regulation of the National Credit Union Administration, Kansas credit unions will also be affected by a new risk-based capital rule to be issued and finalized this year.  Components of this rule include increased capital requirements for specific asset classes, including home mortgages.  The FHFA proposal encourages concentration in home mortgages.  These two proposals are at odds with each other and can only serve to negatively impact KCUA members.

Historically, FHLB Banks have provided a critical resource during times of financial crisis.  To make access to this resource more restrictive can only lead to a loss of service for members.  FHFA, separately or in the proposed rule, does not identify a safety or soundness reason for imposing new membership restrictions.  By its own admission in the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, the FHFA “…has found no evidence [the] problem is widespread.”  It references worry that a financial entity could become an FHLB member and then fail to maintain a home mortgage business.  This is not a strong foundation on which to base an argument for a significant regulatory change.
Thank you for the opportunity to submit comments and KCUA would be happy to respond to any questions.

Sincerely,
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Marla S. Marsh

President & CEO
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